
United Nations 

GENERAL 
ASSEMBLY 
FORTIETH SESSION 

Official Records* 

SIXTH COMr>iiTTEE 
14th meeting 

hela on 
Wednesday, 16 October 1985 

at 3 p.m. 
New YorK 

SUMMARY RECORD OF THE 14th MEETING 

Chairman: Mr. AL-QAYSI {Iraq) 

CONTENTS 

AGENDA ITEM 137: REPORT OF THE AD HOC COMMITTEE ON THE DRAFTING OF AN 
INTERNATIONAL CONVENTION AGAINST THE RECRUITMENT, USE, FINANCING AND TRAINING OF 
MERCENARIES 

OTHER MATTERS 

•Thi' record io, 'ubJC\"1 to ~orrcction. Correction~ 'hould be sent under the sianaturc of a member of lhc dt~· 
(t.::slion ~:onccrnc<.l within ont .,..eek of thf! dutt of publh·Qtiun to the Chid of the Official Records Edit ina S«tion. 
room rx.·2-750. 2 Unill-d Na1ions. Plata, and incorporated in a copy of the rttord. 

c .. nret.:tion' w1ll be iv"ucd after the end of the session, in a separate rasc:iclc: for each Commiutt. 

85-56784 8364S {E) 

Distr. GENERAL 
A/C.6/40/SR.l4 
21 October 19135 

ORIGINAL: ENGLISH 

I . .. 



A/C.6/40/SR.l4 
English 
Paqe 2 

The meeting was called was called to order at 3.15 p.m. 

AGENDA ITEM 137: REPORT OF THE AD HOC COMMITTEE ON THE DRAFTING OF AN 
INTERNATIONAL CONVENTION AGAINST THE RECRUITMENT, USE, FINANCING AND TRAINING OF 
MERCENARIES (A/40/43, A/40/60-S/16873, A/40/62-S/16876, A/40/63-S/16879, 
A/40/67-S/16882, A/40/69-S/16883, A/40/79-S/16890, A/40/80-S/16891, 
A/40/81-S/16892, A/40/83-S/16894, A/40/94-S/16902, A/40/lll-S/16916, 
A/40/120-S/16944, A/40/126-S/16952, A/40/129-S/16955, A/40/134-S/16964, 
A/40/138-S/16968, A/40/155-S/16988, A/40/181-S/17041, A/40/182-S/17042, 
A/40/208-S/17060, A/40/212-S/17066, A/40/234-S/17102, A/40/240-S/17109, 
A/40/255-S/17112, A/40/257-S/17116, A/40/264-S/17126, A/40/268-S/17131, A/40/269, 
A/40/273-S/17135, A/40/287-S/17155, A/40/288-S/17158, A/40/294-S/17167, 
A/40/310-S/17186 and Corr.l, A/40/311-S/17187, A/40/352-S/17236, A/40/368-S/17250, 
A/40/371-S/17256, A/40/403-S/17303, A/40/424-S/17318, A/40/479-S/17339, 
A/40/500-S/17352, A/40/526-S/17377, A/40/538-S/17390, A/40/556-S/17403, 
A/40/573-S/17417, A/40/630-S/17458, A/40/664-S/17479, A/40/674-S/17489, 
A/40/675-S/17490, A/40/690-S/17504, A/40/732-S/17545) 

1. Mr. MUDHO (Kenya) said that the Government of Kenya remained convinced of the 
need for a convention against the recruitment, financing and training of 
mercenaries because, by its very nature, mercenarism represented a threat to 
international peace and security. 

2. There existed a divergence of op1n1on as to the exact scope of the definition 
of mercenary for the purpose of the convention. His delegation was of the view 
that a flexible approach should be adopted that would cover the wide variety of 
situations and acts that might be described as forming the attributes of 
mercenarism within the meaning of the future convention. He therefore saw much 
merit in the dual-approach definition proposed by the Chairman of working Group A 
in the report of the Ad Hoc Committee (A/40/43, para. 23). Article 1, paragraph 1, 
of that proposal, if combined with article 1, paragraph 2, would cover all 
situations and would close loopholes. However, with regard to article 1, 
paragraph 1 (c), of the proposal, it would be sufficient to mention motivation by 
private qain of the person or persons involved in the prohibited activity; 
reference to the auantum of such private gain would pose difficult problems of 
proof. 

3. Reference in the proposed convention to the provtstons of article 47, 
paragraph 2, of Additional Protocol I of the 1949 Geneva Conventions should be 
avoided. The Geneva Conventions were desiqned soecifically for situations where 
armed conflicts existed, whereas mercenaries had been used in situations where 
armed conflicts had not existeG. 

4. With regard to sub-paragraph (d) of paragraph 2 of the Chairman's proposal, 
which introduced the nationality criterion, it was ~asier to determine the 
treatment to be given to a non-national mercenary in a victim State than that to be 
given to a national of that State in the same circumstances. There would seem to 
be an overlap, as the victim State would have the option of treating its national 
as an offender under municipal penal law or under the provisions of the convention 
if it were a party to it. Although fears had been expressed that a national of the 
victim State would escape justice if apprehended outside the State, in his 
delegation's view it would be unwise to discard the criterion. The usual 
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extradition laws miqht be used to overcome that apparent loophole. It was an area 
which required further thought. 

5. With regard to the proposed article 7 (para. 61 of the report), although there 
appeared to be disagreement on the wording of the article, there was wide 
acceptance of the underlying principle. That article should be further improved. 

6. It was heartening to know that there had been broad agreement on the proposals 
put forward by the Chairman of working Group B (para. 79) after consideration of 
articles 9, 11 and 13 of the Consolidated Negotiating Basis. His delegation 
supported the general approach adopted, but pointed out that those operative 
provisions should be compatible with other international instruments, particularly 
the International Convention against the Taking pf Hostages. 

7. Any conflict between the definition of a mercenary in the convention and in 
the work of the International Law Commission on the Draft Code of Offences against 
the Peace and Security of Mankind would create serious problems in determining the 
scope of the future convention and in its interpretation and application. At the 
current staqe, the definition should reflect the concerns of the international 
community expressed in General Assembly resolution 39/84 without necessarily 
declaring that mercenarism was ipso facto a crime against the peace and security of 
mankind. 

8. The Government of Kenya reiterated its condemnation of mercenarism and 
supported the extension of the mandate of the Ad Hoc Committee. 

9. Mr. SWINNEN (Belgium), speaking on behalf of the 10 member countries of the 
European Community and the delegations of Spain and Portugal, said that the members 
of the European Community had always vigorously condemned mercenary activity and 
were prepared to co-operate constructively in the elaboration of an international 
convention. The Ten were optimistic in that regard, but the hopes expressed by 
them and other delegations at the previous session of the General Assembly had not 
yet been realized. The report of the Ad Hoc Committee revealed that it had still 
not followed the path which appeared most likely to lead to success. 

10. Five sessions of the Ad Hoc Committee had produced modest results. Its work 
was difficult and delicate, but the Ten had always considered the effort to be very 
worthwhile. It should be accompanied by a real political will not to lose sight of 
the objective of concluding a convention which would be acceptable to all and would 
therefore be effectively implemented. To achieve that objective, the Ad Hoc 
Committee had striven to elaborate an international instrument under which States 
would undertake to adopt national rules relating to mercenary activities and to 
co-operate at the international level for the prevention and suppression of such 
activities. It should be principally concerned with the legal aspect of the 
problem and conseauently define the punishable crimes and offences as precisely as 
possible. That definition and the closely related definition of a mercenary were 
crucial points to which the Ad Hoc Committee should give priority attention. An 
individual should not be liable to sanctions merely because he was covered by the 
definition of "mercenary". He should be punished only if he committed specific, 
precisely defined acts of an unlawful nature. Lastly, it was essential to include 
the nationality criterion in the definition so as not to eauate political opponents 
with mercenaries. 
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11. On that basis, proqress could be achieved at the Ad Hoc Committee's next 
session in which, the Ten hoped, more delegations would participate actively. It 
would also be appropriate if certain delegations that at the latest session had 
adopted riqid positions endangering progress made at the previous sessions could 
display a greater spirit of compromise. 

12. Mr. HAMPE (German Democratic Republic) said that the causes and political 
conditions underlying mercenarism made it a danger to the entire international 
community, because the activities at mercenaries ran counter to fundamental 
principles of international law. The convention should therefore begin with an 
article that aualified the recruitment, use, financing and training of mercenaries 
as a crime against the peace and security of mankind. 

13. The Ad Hoc Committee had prepared a first revision of the Consolidated 
Negotiating Basis. Progress had been made in drafting the articles, which had also 
been rearranged to achieve greater clarity. However, no aqreement had been reached 
on a number of substantive provisions. On the whole, the current text clearly met 
the main reauirements for an effective convention. 

14. Ourinq the fifth session, some members of the Ad Hoc Committee had adopted 
very restrictive positions to the effect that, for instance, only those mercenaries 
should be punished who had committed severe crimes such as murder, rape and 
pillage, which were in any case acts prohibited by national law. Moreover, those 
members had also held the view that those who recruited, used, trained and financed 
mercenaries should be punished only as assistants of the mercenaries rather than as 
independent perpetrators. His delegation did not share those views. The 
convention must clearly commit its parties not to recruit, use, finance, train or 
eauip mercenaries, and not to allow their territories to be used for activities 
prohibited by the convention. The convention should also oblige States to take 
effective countermeasures against all forms of mercenarism, including the 
obligation to hold mercenaries and all those who recruited, used, financed and 
trained them criminally responsible. 

15. The convention should not be restricted to the type of mercenary who 
participated in international armed conflicts for private gain; it should, in 
particular, cover the prevalent type of mercenary who, in times of peace, on 
instructions from imperialist, colonialist and racist auarters, invaded countries 
to overthrow Governments, paralyse economic life, terrorize the population and 
suppress the peooles' right to self-determination. 

16. His delegation opposed the adoption without modification of the criteria for 
the definition of "mercenary" contained in article 47, paragraph 2, of Additional 
Protocol I to the Geneva Conventions; the six criteria, all of which must be met to 
justify the use of the term "mercenary" under article 47, made it difficult to 
identify a person participating in a battle as a mercenary. If those criteria were 
applied to situations other than international armed conflicts, the scope of 
application and the effectiveness of the convention would be greatly restricted. 
The issue of combatants' pay, referred to in article 47, paragraph 2 (c), was 
irrelevant as a criterion for defining the striving for private qain on the part of 
mercenaries acting in situations other than international armed conflicts. His 
delegation had proposed that the Committee should follow the example of the 
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Convention on the Law of the Sea which, in defining piracy, had dispensed with a 
detailed description of the characteristics and scope of private gain. Nor did his 
delegation consider it appropriate to apply the criterion of nationality contained 
in article 47, paragraph 2 (d), to all types of mercenary without qualification. 
The increase in the recruitment of refugees for mercenary activities against their 
home country must be reflected in the convention. The criterion of direct 
participation in hostilities referred to in article 47, paragraph 2 (b), was too 
restrictive; a person should come under the definition of "mercenary" from the time 
of his recruitment, the start of his training and his being equipped for use. His 
delegation would like to retain the scope of application of article 47, 
paragraph 2: the paragraph should continue to be confined to international armed 
conflicts. That would also avoid encroachments on the Geneva Conventions, which 
made a careful distinction between internationaf and non-international armed 
conflicts. One of the legal differences was that the rules of international law 
regarding warfare applied fully to international armed conflicts; as regards 
non-international armed conflicts, national law was applicable with account to be 
taken of Additional Protocol II to the Geneva Conventions. 

17. In view of the steady growth of mercenarism, the early completion of the 
convention was more urgent than ever. His delegation therefore supported the 
proposal to extend the mandate of the Ad Hoc Committee and to instruct it to 
complete the text of the convention at its next session. 

18. Mr. OKELLO (Uganda) said that care must be taken to distinguish between 
persons of foreign nationalities invited by a State to participate in its national 
defence, and foreigners or persons of the nationality of the victim State engaged 
clandestinely by a group of individuals or a foreign Government to carry out an 
armed attack against the victim State with the aim of destabilizing or overthrowing 
the legitimate government of that State, or to disrupt efforts of national 
liberation movements to realize their right to self-determination. 

19. The use of mercenaries against independent sovereign States was a serious 
violation of the principles of non-use of force in international relations and 
non-interference in the internal affairs of States. The very serious nature of 
mercenary activity and the effect it had on the victim State also made it a crime 
against the peace and security of mankind. 

20. The deliberate act of placing numerous lives in serious danger had always been 
condemned as a serious crime. The proposal to classify the offences to be covered 
by the future convention as crimes against the peace and security of mankind was 
therefore appropriate and the argument advanced in paragraphs 103 and 104 of the 
report was evasive. The basic principles of the non-use of force in international 
relations and that of non-interference in the internal affairs of States created an 
obligation on the part of States to ensure that no hostile activities aimed at 
infringing the sovereignty or disrupting the stability of other States were 
planned, financed or executed from territories under their jurisdiction. 

21. Any definition of a mercenary, while taking into account the definition 
contained in article 47, paragraph 2, of Additional Protocol I to the Geneva 
Conventions, should also cover those other situations to which the definition 
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contained in Additional Protocol I did not apply. The definition must therefore be 
broad and should go beyond situations of international armed conflict to cover 
situations of non-international armed conflict and situations where there was an 
absence of any kind of armed conflict. The purpose of Additional Protocol I was 
not exactly similar to that of the proposed convention. Article 47, paragraph 2 
did not, for example, refer to the responsibility of States which organized, 
eauipped and trained mercenaries and provided them with transit facilities. It was 
none the less that aspect of the problem, perhaps more than just the individual 
criminal responsibility of the mercenaries themselves, which was of great 
importance. 

22. His delegation preferred to leave the list of objectives tor mercenary 
activity as contained in the Consolidated Negotiating Basis without brackets, since 
all the objectives enumerated were relevant for the purposes of the convention. 

23. with respect to the nationality criterion, there was no justification to 
assume that a mercenary was always a non-national of the victim State. The 
argument that the nationality criterion was necessary in order to protect armed 
political opposition elements was not convincing. Its inclusion would serve to 
encourage mercenary activity under the pretext that it was a matter for domestic 
laws. The effect of its inclusion would open the door to foreign interference in 
the internal affairs of States by encouraging nationals of States to freely engage 
in mercenary activity and foreigners to freely recruit mercenaries. The 
elimination of the nationality criterion would broaden the scope of the convention 
and enhance its effectiveness. 

24. The convention should specify that a criminal offence was committed once a 
person became associated with or enlisted in a group for the purpose of carrying 
out any of the acts referred to in the definition of a mercenary. The 
recruitment, use, financing and training of mercenaries must also be treated as 
constituting principal offences under the convention, since engaging in those 
activities would perpetuate the existence of mercenaries, and not merely as acts of 
complicity. His delegation, therefore, supported the view that the scope of the 
convention should be broadened even further to include the act of organizing, 
supplying, eauipping or maintaining persons engaged in mercenary activities. 

25. His delegation had no difficulty with point A as discussed in paragraph 81 of 
the report, or with point B, as discussed in paragraphs 82 and 84 ot the report. 
The latter provision gave States the latitude to implement the convention within 
their own domestic legal systems and would not contradict the spirit of articles 26 
and 27 of the Vienna Convention on the Law of Treaties. 

26. States had the responsibility to prevent the use of their territories for the 
recruitment, use, financing and training of mercenaries and were therefore obliged 
to exercise absolute control over all activities undertaken in their territories 
which miqht undermine the future convention. The success of the proposed 
convention lay in the assumption by States of that responsibility. 

27. Mr. ROBINSON (Jamaica) welcomed the structural change made by the Ad Hoc 
Committee involving the placing of the definition of a mercenary in a single 
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article. Although the convention must obviously address the two different 
situations in which mercenaries operated, it was dealing with a single species of 
mercenary. 

28. It still remained to be considered whether the new drafting technique 
involving the use of the phrase "For the purposes of the present Convention" 
represented an advantage over the previous approach of expressly referring to the 
definition in Additional Protocol I. The new techniaue .was usually employed to 
indicate that the substantive provisions which followed thereafter had a confined 
and limited context. That techniaue could therefore be employed to good effect 
only where there existed significant differences in the purposes of the relevant 
conventions. In the current context, . there were real differences between the 
purposes of the proposed convention and those of Additional Protocol I, which were 
substantially concerned with the auestion of the status of a mercenary as a 
prisoner of war and a combatant. The significant achievement of the convention 
would be the outlawing of mercenarism as a crime and the establishment of an 
international enforcement mechanism through extradition to deal with that crime. 
Those differences made the use of the phrase "For the purposes of the present 
Convention" intelligible and ~fficacious. 

29. The new techniaue would not prevent auestions being raised about the apparent 
conflict between the two conventional regimes; that was apparent from paragraphs 35 
to 37 of the report, which referred to the wish of some ·Committee members for an 
additional paragraph in article 1 expressly relating . the definition in paragraph 1 
to situations covered by Additional Protocol I and that in paragraph 2 to other 
situations. Nevertheless, in terms of structure, the new technique represented a 
simpler and more concise approach than the previous formulation. In addition, in 
terms of substance, the definition would be seen as not derogating from the regime 
of Additional Protocol I and the Geneva Conventions. The new techniaue was 
therefore in effect a saving provision, a feature which the previous formulation 
did not have. The question then arose whether there was still a need for the 
saving provision contained in article 23 of the Consolidated Negotiating Basis~ his 
delegation was flexible on that point. In view of its support of the new 
techniaue, his delegation could not agree with the views reflected in paraqraphs 35 
to 37 of the report. 

30. A drafting techniaue which could be considered for further unifying and 
simplifying the definition would be to place both situations with which the 
definition was concerned in one single paraqraph. One result of the disengagement 
of the definition from Additional Protocol I was that it would then become 
necessary to refer in article 2, paragraph 2, to the position of peoples struggling 
for the right to self-determination, freedom and independence. Strictly speaking, 
it had not been necessary to have such a reference under the previous approach, 
since the situations covered by the definition in Additional Protocol I were 
expressly stated to cover that position. In that regard, his delegation rejected 
the arguments advanced in paragraph 48 of the report for deletion of the reference 
to the impeding of a people's struggle for self-determination and independence as 
one of the objectives of mercenary activities. It also rejected the argument in 
paragraph 54 that the elimination of the nationality criterion would mean that 
nationals of national liberation movements would be considered mercenaries. His 
delegation had always assumed that the convention would contain a saving provision, 
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similar to article 7 of the 1974 Definition of Aggression, to the effect that the 
convention would not prejudice the right of peoples to struggle for 
self-determination and independence. 

31. It was regrettable that the Consolidated Negotiating Basis, in article 1, 
paragraph 2 (a), had repeated the previous year's formulation "a concerted action 
of violence". The reauirement of collaboration or joint enterprise was disturbing 
in so far as, in many domestic criminal law systems, it would be interpreted as 
calling for proof of a conspiracy7 evidence of a conspiracy was frequently very 
hard to procure. Moreover, the factual situations in which mercenaries could 
operate would not justify the inclusion of such a confining element in the 
definition1 the reality was that the frailty of many countries made it possible for 
a single individual to carry out mercenary activities capable of doing serious 
damage to those countries. 

32. His delegation supported the deletion of the phrase "against the Government of 
a foreign State" in the chapeau to article 1, paragraph 2, of the Consolidated 
Negotiating Basis: it might not be possible in all cases to say that activities 
were carried out against a Government or a State. 

33. The problems raised by the provisions of article 1, paragraph 1 (b), and the 
corresponding provision in paraqraph 2 (b) were difficult and reauired further 
consideration. At the current stage it would not be possible to do more than 
identify those problems and point to possible solutions, which could include a 
careful drafting of the provisions on complicity. 

34. The issues raised bv the nationality criterion in terms of situations other 
than those of armed conflict were essentially political and would have to be 
resolved on the basis of a political compromise. His delegation was flexible on 
the issue; it nevertheless sympathized with those delegations which argued for the 
elimination of the nationality criterion on the ground that many acts of 
mercenarism were committed by nationals at the instigation and with the support of 
foreigners. 

35. His delegation supported the inclusion of a prov1s1on such as point B, 
formulated in paragraph 79 of the report, but advocated the deletion of the phrase 
"within their domestic legal systems". Point B was intended to direct the 
attention of States parties to the need to take all the measures, whether of a 
legislative, judicial or administrative nature, necessary for the implementation of 
the Convention. Such a provision was useful in a convention such as that proposed, 
which established special systems for extradition and co-operation among States 
parties. 

36. His delegation regretted that the Chairman's formulation of point D had not 
been reflected in article 11 of the Consolidated Negotiating Basis. The Convention 
must impose on States an obligation not to allow their territory to be used for 
mercenary activities; that obligation was auite independent of any reauirement for 
co-operation among States and must be imposed on an individual, rather than a 
co-operative, basis. 

37. His delegation would support a draft resolution callinq for the renewal of the 
Ad Hoc Committee's mandate. 
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38. Mr. CALERO RODRIGUES (Brazil) said that the structure of the proposed 
convention and the provisions relating to the ways in which it was to be applied 
were generally acceptable. The definition of the term "mercenary" was of paramount 
importance. The existence of a definition in Additional Protocol I to the Geneva 
Conventions of 1949 had created difficulties for the Ad Hoc Committee, which had 
sought to be faithful to that definition. His delegation was of the view that no 
harm would be done to the Protocol if the convention contained a definition suited 
to its own needs. The reouired harmony between the two instruments would be 
destroyed only if the new definition substantially departed from the concept 
embodied in the earlier one. That would not be necessary since the purposes of the 
convention were different from those of the Protocol and the meaning of the term 
"mercenary" did not have to be exactly the same. The convention was to be applied 
not only to the situation of armed conflict contemplated in the Protocol, but to 
any other situation in which mercenaries might be used in violent action aimed at 
disturbing the internal peace and stability of States. 

39. In its latest version, the definition proposed by the Ad Hoc Committee tried 
to differentiate between the mercenary recruited to fight in an armed conflict and 
the mercenary to be used in acts of violence in the absence of armed conflict. 
Some of the elements of the definition appeared in both cases. One such element, 
the motivation of the mercenary by the desire for private gain, was also present in 
the definition contained in the Protocol, which referred to material compensation 
substantially in excess of that promised or paid to combatants of similar ranks and 
functions in the armed forces of a State party to the conflict or of the State of 
which the person was a national or a resident. It would be dangerous to maintain 
that provision. A mercenary, who accepted the job and was poorly paid was as much 
a mercenary as one who was highly paid. If that provision was maintained, States 
which enqaged mercenaries would be careful to offer them a lower level of material 
compensation than their armed forces. The mercenary would not then be a mercenary 
for the purposes of the convention, and could not be punished under its 
prov1s1ons. Consequently, all those persons who had recruited, trained, financed 
and used him, would also be left outside the scope of the convention. 

40. His delegation agreed that a member of the armed forces of any State, while 
keeping that status, could not be considered a mercenary. However, it auestioned 
the contention that a national or resident of a State party to an armed conflict or 
of a State aqainst which an action was directed should not be considered a 
mercenary. That would give States an easy wav out of the constraints of the 
convention, by organizing groups of mercenaries who, on account of their 
nationality or residence, would not be considered mercenaries. 

41. The Ad Hoc Committee had encountered great ditficulty in spelling out, even in 
a non-exhaustive manner, the purposes for which mercenaries could be used. While 
his deleqation had no stronq objections to the continuation of those efforts, it 
was of the view that one of the elements listed provided the key to an easier 
solution to the problem. A reference to "violent acts of intervention in the 
internal affairs of a State" might be a sufficient indication of the scope of 
mercenary activity. The stability of a Government, the maintenance of the 
territorial integrity and independence of a State, the safety of its population and 
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the protection of public and private property were all elements of the internal 
affairs of a State. 

42. His delegation had reservations on the provision that in order to be 
recognized as a mercenary, an individual must have taken part in action. While a 
person engaged as a mercenary should be punished fdr the perpetration of certain 
ac~s, if that person was not considered a mercenary until he had gone into action, 
the effectiveness of the proposed convention would be weakened. The aim was to 
prohibit the recruitment, financing and training of mercenaries. If the 
individuals who were being recruited, financed and trained were not considered 
mercenaries until they went into action, the whole purpose of the prohibition would 
be defeated. For an individual to be considered a mercenary, it should be 
sufficient to have evidence that he had been recruited and was being prepared for 
mercenary action. The prohibition should apply to individuals enlisting as 
mercenaries and to any other person contributing to the existence of mercenaries, 
even if no action had taken place as yet. 

43. On the auestion of obligations of States and punishable offences, the 
obligation not to recruit, use, finance or train mercenaries was obvious since 
States which decided to accede to a treaty against mercenaries clearly were not 
supposed themselves to engage in the very activities they had decided to prohibit. 
The other obligations were currently worded in rather loose language and the 
convention would gain in clarity and effectiveness if the several provisions were 
treated together and given a more precise formulation avoiding repetition and 
vagueness. 

44. According to the current draft, the offences which might be committed by 
persons other than mercenaries were the recruitment, use, training, financing or 
promotion of mercenaries. His delegation would prefer terms that had already 
become generally accepted, namely, "recruitment, training, financing and use" of 
mercenaries, with the possible addition of "eauipment". 

45. Article 4 offered two alternative definitions of offences which might be 
committed by mercenaries: association with or enlistment in a group of 
mercenaries, and participation in action as a mercenary. He agreed with the first 
definition since if one attempted to enumerate the acts which might be committed by 
the mercenary, one was likely to end up defining offences which were already crimes 
in themselves, whether committed by mercenaries or by other persons. In addition, 
a provision reauiring individuals not to enlist in groups designed to operate as 
mercenaries was very specific and should find its expression in the convention. 
Together with the prohibition against any person recruiting, training, eauipping, 
financing or using mercenaries, that was the contribution which the convention 
could make as a legal instrument against mercenaries. 

46. Articles 2 and 7 were unnecessary. Article 2 provided that mercenaries should 
be denied the status of lawful combatants or of prisoners of war. Such a provision 
had its place in the laws applicable to armed conflicts. Its inclusion in the 
convention would add nothing to existing law and would introduce an element alien 
to the purpose of the convention. Article 7 provided that the offences set forth 
in the convention should constitute crimes against the peace and security of 
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mankind. It would be more appropriate for the code of offences against the peace 
and security of mankind currently being drafted by the International Law Commission 
to include the offences in auestion. 

47. Mr. TARASYUK (Ukrainian Soviet Socialist Republic) said that the criminal 
practice of mercenarism was continuing to be used as an instrument of imperialist 
interference in the internal affairs of the countries of Asia, Africa and Latin 
America. The demand for mercenaries was growing in all _the "hot spots" of the 
planet, matching the expansion of undeclared wars in the defence of "democracy". 

48. Generously financed and armed by the champions of "human rights and freedoms", 
mercenary bands were continuing to spread death and destruction in Nicaragua. 
According to the press, more than 8,000 peaceful Nicaraguan citizens had been 
massacred by the bandits and the damage to the economy of the Republic amounted to 
more than $1 billion. 

49. The undeclared war of imperialism and reaction also continued aqainst the 
Democratic Republic of Afghanistan. Its initiators had acknowledged that action 
against that country was the biggest CIA operation since Viet Nam. There was 
increasing international interference in the internal affairs of Kampuchea and 
those responsible were stating openly that they were allocating money for such 
purposes. And the frail obstacles to financing the support of the criminal 
activities of anti-Government bands in Angola had now been eliminated. Press 
reports spoke of foreign mercenaries serving in the ~outh Lebanese Army. Although 
their theatres of operation were scattered, the mercenaries were dispatched by a 
single hand. All the above emphasized as never before, the importance of the 
collective efforts of the international community against mercenarism. 

50. During the latest session of the Ad Hoc Committee, it had proved possible to 
consolidate the positive results of the previous session by improving the drafting 
of a number of fundamental articles of the draft convention. But, because of the 
lack of constructive effort on the part of those delegations whose Governments were 
using the services of hired killers and were unwilling to raise legal international 
barriers to .state terrorism, the Committee had once again failed to fulfil its 
mandate. 

51. With regard to the definition of a mercenary, the attempt to combine the 
definition of a mercenary in various situations in a new drafting of article 1 was 
acceptable. Paragraph 2 of article 1 had given rise to various problems. His 
delegation supported the inclusion therein of the enumeration of criminal purposes 
and favoured the elimination of the brackets in article 1, paragraph 2 (a). His 
delegation attached particular importance to the inclusion in any future convention 
of the enumeration of such criminal deeds as the creation of a threat to public 
security, damage to public or private property, interference in the internal 
affairs of States, undermining of the territorial integrity of States and impeding 
the self-determination of peoples fighting against all forms of foreign rule. 

52. His delegation supported the second alternative in paragraph 2 (f) of 
article 1. It considered article 1, paragraph 3, which established a link between 
article 1, paragraph 1, of the draft and article 47 of Additional Protocol I to the 
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Geneva Conventions, to be very important. Positive results of the latest session 
included the spellinq out of the crime of mercenaries as a crime against the peace 
and security of mankind (art. 7) and also the listing of specific obligations of 
states (arts. 9-11). The text submitted by Cuba and contained in the annex to the 
report had been a positive contribution to the implementation of the Committee's 
mandate at its recent session and could be used by the Committee in the concluding 
ph~se of its work. The results of the fifth session of the Ad Hoc Committee were a 
good basis for the conclusion of its work at the next session and his delegation 
supported the extension of its mandate for another year. 

53. Mr. TREVES (Italy) said that his delegation's participation in the work of the 
Ad Hoc Committee was aimed at helping to reconcile the aspirations of the African 
countries which had been at the origin of the Committee's work with other 
countries' needs for legal guarantees. The most serious of the difficulties faced 
by the Ad Hoc Committee during its 1985 session had been the low level of 
participation in its work. Many members had been less active than some observers. 
while a number of delegations which had previously shown little interest had taken 
an active part, their activity unfortunately had been mostly aimed at raising the 
political temperature of the debates and at reopening discussion on auestions on 
which agreement seemed to have been reached at previous sessions. Conseauently, 
serious problems had not been solved and the Committee appeared further away than 
it had been in 1984 from reaching its objective of formulating a convention that 
would command general support. Those problems needed to be faced squarely by the 
Sixth Committee. 

54. There were, however, some signs of hope, for the Consolidated Negotiating 
Basis contained the elements of a reasonable and generally acceptable convention. 
one hopeful sign was the definition of the term "mercenary". The proposal of the 
Chairman of working Group A for a single definition in two paragraphs, the first of 
which would cover mercenaries recruited for a role in an armed conflict, and the 
second persons recruited for a series of specific acts, seemed very interesting and 
reasonable. Mention of Additional Protocol I to the Geneva Conventions of 1949 
would not be necessary and all the implications which, for different reasons, 
worried different groups of delegations would be avoided. The proposals aimed at 
including direct or indirect references to the Protocol should be withdrawn and the 
proposal of the Chairman of Working Group A should be used as a basis tor 
discussion. That discussion should concentrate on the controversial elements in 
the second part of the definition. 

55. The second hopeful sign concerned article 11. The numerous square brackets 
contained in that article were the conseauence of the streamlining of articles 8, 9 
and 10, which replaced the cumbersome and contused provisions on the obligations of 
States. More importantly, the text of article 11 and the discussion thereon 
suggested the emergence of a trend to look on the corresponding article of the 
International Convention against the Taking of Hostages as a model. 

56. The main difficulties had to do with the definition of offences and its 
co-ordination with the definition of a "mercenary". One element of the solution 
might consist in stressing the different deqrees of gravity of the different 
offences and in establishing p~ovisions tor the rules of jurisdiction and 
extradition to take into account such differences. 
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57. Notwithstanding those difficulties, technical solutions were possible. what 
was needed on the part of all, not just a few delegations, was the political will 
to negotiate with a view to overcoming the difficulties and achieving the objective 
of drafting a generally acceptable legal instrument which could become an effective 
tool for eliminating thr phenomenon of mercenarism. 

58. Mr. NGUYEN QUY SINH (Viet Nam) said that the draft articles before the Ad Hoc 
Committee provided a good basis for analysing the issues. involved and elaborating 
the future convention. Contemporary mercenarism was one of the most dangerous 
instruments of the policy of neo-colonialism, racism and expansionism practised by 
former metropolitan States in order to perpetuate colonial and racial domination, 
stifle the self-determination of peoples, prevent the progressive and independent 
development of new and small States, and violate the sovereignty and territorial 
integrity of other nations. The serious crime of mercenarism constituted a growing 
danger to international peace and security and infringed upon the basic norms and 
principles of international law. 

59. His delegation was firmly committed to the proposed convention, which must 
anticipate all situations in which mercenary activities might take place and cover 
every aspect of the phenomenon. The codification process should focus not only on 
repressive and preventive measures, but also on the assignment to States parties of 
specific obligations the non-fulfilment of which would entail international 
responsibility. That was a view shared by an overwhelming majority of States. 

60. At the latest session of the Ad Hoc Committee, some States, while proclaiming 
their desire for a convention against mercenaries, had in fact endeavoured to block 
the preparation of a meaningful draft by seeking either to limit the scope of the 
instrument or to create legal loopholes that would encourage rather than suppress 
mercenary activities. 

61. Turning to the text of the Consolidated Negotiating Basis contained in 
document A/40/43, he reiterated that his delegation could accept the merger of the 
two definition articles contained in the 1984 version of the Consolidated 
Negotiating Basis, provided that the "chapeaux" of articles 1 and 2 were retained. 
His delegation continued to consider that the definition contained in article 47, 
paragraph 2, of Additional Protocol I to the Geneva Conventions of 1949 should not 
be applied to situations of non-international armed conflicts. The difference of 
views regarding the scope of that definition related to issues of substance. To 
include the very restrictive criteria set forth therein would create legal 
loopholes favourable to those wishing to perpetuate mercenary activities. 

62. The extension of article 47 to all types of armed conflicts, in addition to 
limiting the scope and effectiveness of the proposed convention, would run counter 
to the Geneva Conventions, which had deliberately restricted the scope of the 
definition to international armed conflicts. Accordingly, it was absolutely 
essential to delete the sauare brackets around paragraph 3 of article l of the 
1985 version of the Consolidated Negotiating Basis and to include the paragraph. 
His delegation deemed unacceptable the insertion of the words "in the absence of 
armed conflict" at the beginning of paragraph 2, since the definition was meant to 
apply to all situations outside international armed conflicts. In fact, the words 
"in the absence of international armed conflict" should be added. 
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63. With regard to the criteria used in the definition, his delegation supported 
the inclusion of a list of objectives in article 1, paragraph 2 (a), but needed 
more time to reflect 9n those objectives. While it supported the text of 
paragraph 2 (c) suggested by the Chairman of working Group A, it was opposed to the 
criterion of the amount of material compensation: that would introduce loopholes 
detrimental to the interests of the developing countries, since the criterion 
became invalid in non-international armed conflicts. 

64. On the auestion of article 1, paragraph 2 (d), his delegation rejected the 
inclusion of nationality as a criterion for defining a mercenary in 
non-international armed conflicts, for three reasons in particular. First, the 
nationality criterion in article 47 of Additional Protocol I did not reflect the 
characteristics of a mercenary, but had been intended to differentiate between 
mercenaries and combatants. The criterion was irrelevant beyond the context of an 
international armed conflict. Secondly, the inclusion of the criterion totally 
failed to take account of mercenary activities as they currently existed. Thirdly, 
the inclusion of the criterion would create an escape clause permitting mercenaries 
who were nationals of the victim State to go unpunished, and encourage those who 
recruited, used, financed and trained mercenaries, thus facilitating foreign 
intervention. His delegation rejected the argument that the inclusion of the 
nationality criterion would provide protection for "bona fide" political opponents 
when they misguidedly engaged in mercenary activities. For those reasons, 
paragraph 2 (d) should be del~ted. 

65. His delegation did not agree that only recruitment should be treated as a 
principal offence. The use~ training and financing of mercenary activities had a 
much more dangerous impact and should also be viewed as principal offences. 
Moreover, the fact that an individual enlisted as a mercenary was sufficient proof 
of criminal intent. 

66. The convention should contain a carefully compiled list of specific 
obligations under which States would be reauired to prohibit the use of their 
territories as bases for mercenary activities; to prohibit nationals, groups of 
persons or organizations from carrying out mercenary activities; to refrain from 
recruiting, using, training and financing mercenaries; to ensure full 
implementation of the convention by, inter alia, enacting appropriate legislation 
and punishing offender•; and to apply preventive measures. The convention should 
also include provisions on damage reparation, as that would be fully in accordance 
with international law. 

67. His delegation looked forward to the adoption of the final text of the draft 
convention at the Ad Hoc Committee's next session. 

68. Mr. MIKULKA (Czechoslovakia) said that mercenaries were still used by forces 
endeavouring to place independent States under the yoke of neo-colonialism and were 
also engaqed in international armed conflicts with a view to destabilizing 
progressive Governments, particularly where those promoting the actions wished to 
remain hidden, as was the case with the subversive activities being perpetrated 
against Nicaragua. 
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69. There apparently was general agreement that mercenaries and those who 
recruited, used, trained, financed or encouraged them should be viewed as criminals 
under national legislation. It was equally important to establish the 
international obligation of States not to use mercenarism as an instrument of their 
policies. However, a key problem that posed serious obstacles to the conclusion of 
a convention was the fact that mercenarism was tolerated, encouraged and supported 
by certain Governments. Accordingly, his delegation had from,the outset emphasized 
that the convention must contain an unambiguous legal prohibition of such actions 
and an uneauivocal stipulation that violation of that prohibition would entail the 
international responsibility of States. Some members of the Ad Hoc Committee 
persistently underestimated the importance of those obligations. However, only by 
incorporating them in the convention could all the forms of mercenarism be 
eliminated. The Cuban proposal at the latest s~ssion of the Ad Hoc Committee 
contained relevant provisions in that regard. 

70. His delegation did not agree that it was necessary at all costs to keep the 
definition of the term "mercenary" in the new convention parallel with the 
definition contained in Additional Protocol I to the Geneva Conventions, 
particularly with respect to actual participation in the acts in question and the 
nationality criterion. To insist on such a parallel would be to restrict the 
practical scope of the definition substantially. The list of the objectives of 
mercenary acts should constitute an integral part of the definition, and his 
delegation favoured the inclusion in article 1, paragraph 2 (a) , of the points 
enclosed in square brackets. Their deletion would excessively restrict the scope 
of the definition. 

71. With respect to article 3, the words "uses, trains, finances or promotes" now 
in square brackets should become an integral part of the text. Because the purpose 
of the article was to establish the obligations of States, those acts which States 
must prohibit and penalize under their domestic legislation must be spelt out 
clearly and fully. As to the remarks in the report concerning the characterization 
of certain activities as acts of complicity or as attempts, that task should be 
left to national legislators. The convention, however, must contain as detailed a 
list of prohibited activities as possible. 

72. With regard to article 7, the Ad Hoc Committee should carefully consider the 
possibility of describing certain mercenary activities as crimes against the peace 
and security of mankind. That concept should be interpreted in the same manner as 
it was by the International Law Commission. It would apply to activities of 
government officials who carried out a State policy involving the recruitment, use, 
financing and training of mercenaries. 

73. With respect to article 9, his delegation preferred the formulation that was 
based on the provisions of article 80 of Additional Protocol I to the Geneva 
Conventions of 1949, which was more suited to the obligations of States under the 
convention. The fulfilment of those obligations could not be limited to the 
adoption of appropriate legislative measures. 

74. His delegation approved the inclusion of articles 11 and 12. It was also in 
favour of renewing the mandate of the Ad Hoc Committee, in the hope that it could 
complete its work on the convention as soon as possible. 
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75. Mrs. SILVERA NU9EZ (Cuba) said that while some progress had been made at the 
Ad Hoc Committee's latest session, a more constructive approach was needed if there 
were to be concrete results on those issues where controversy remained. The 
difficulties forced by the Ad Hoc Committee could be ascribed, inter alia, to the 
intransigence of some States, which had attempted to distract the Committee from 
its work. 

76. Her delegation supported the format of article 1 containing the definition of 
the term "mercenary". The list of activities of mercenaries contained in 
paragraph 2 {a), now in sauare brackets, should be incorporated in the text. On 
the other hand, her delegation favoured the deletion of paragraph 2 (d), which 
contained the nationality criterion, for it believed that its deletion would 
broaden the scope of the future convention and render it more effective. Some 
developing countries, including Nicaragua, currently were the victims of attacks by 
mercenary forces which included their own nationals. Her delegation was in favour 
of the formula in paragraph 2 (f) contained in sauare brackets, which excluded from 
the definition any person acting on official duty or as a member of the armed 
forces of a State which was not a party to the conflict. 

77. Her delegation endorsed the inclusion of the ideas contained in point D 
concerning prevention, as proposed by the Chairman of Working Group B. It also 
felt that no square brackets should be placed around the words "or of territories 
under their control". 

78. Referring to the draft convention on the subject submitted by her delegation 
and contained in the annex to document A/40/43, she drew particular attention to 
articles II (a}, IV, V, VI, IX and X. She also stressed that her delegation would 
continue resisting any pressure to limit the scope and nature of the convention. 

79. In the light of the mercenary activities being carried out in Nicaragua, and 
in Angola and other front-line African States, the elaboration of a convention was 
most urgent, for the States perpetrating those acts terrorized defenceless people 
in order to obtain political advantage and subvert internal order. Her own country 
had been the victim of aggression by mercenary forces financed and supported by the 
United States. 

80. Lastly, her delegation supported the renewal of the Ad Hoc Committee's mandate 
and would continue to make a contribution to its work. 

81. Ms. WILLSON (United States of America) speaking in exercise of the right of 
reply, expressed regret that the representative of Cuba had departed from her 
otherwise constructive statement to take a swipe at the United States. The 
outbursts by the representative of the Ukrainian SSR, who had departed tram the 
topic under consideration, were not surprising. The question was whether he had 
anything constructive to say on that topic. The Sixth Committee was not 
considering mercenaries, but rather the work of the Ad Hoc Committee on the 
convention. 

82. The allegations that atrocities had been committed by the United States were 
gross distortions of the facts. Her delegation was not surprised that certain 
delegations contused the legitimate use of force and exercise of the right ot 
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self-defence with mercenary activity or that they attacked the concepts of freedom 
of expression and of the press. The verbal attacks on the United States were truly 
regrettable in a body such as the Sixth Committee, and did nothing to enhance its 
understanding of the item. Such vicious diatribes only abused the Committee's 
patience, distracted it from its work and lowered the level of the debate. They 
insulted not only her delegation, but also all other serious-minded delegations. 
She urged the Committee to concentrate more on legal analysis and less on 
castigating the United States. 

83. Mr. TARASYUK (Ukrainian Soviet Socialist Republic), speaking in exercise of 
the right of reply, confirmed that he had indeed addressed the item under 
consideration. 

84. Although he had not actually named the United States in his statement, the 
United States representative had in effect acknowledged the truth of his remarks. 

85. Mrs. SILVERA NUl'lEZ (Cuba), speaking in exercise of the right of reply, said 
that she was surprised that such a slight reference to the United States had 
provoked such a response. Her reference had been to an irrefutable fact. There 
had been a mercenary invasion of Cuba organized and financed by the United States. 
Cuba had been making a constructive contribution to the work of the Ad Hoc 
Committee, while the United States had been placing obstacles in its way. The 
United States representative clearly had no idea what addressing the item meant. 

86. The CHAIRMAN said he was pleased to note that all the speakers had agreed on 
the importance of the Ad Hoc Committee's work and on the need for it to be 
continued. A number of delegations, particularly those of Brazil, Italy and 
Jamaica, had stressed that technical solutions to the problems encountered were 
possible. What was reauired was the political will to make solutions work. The 
Sixth Committee therefore needed to apply its collective will to the search for 
technical solutions. He therefore suggested that the Committee should hold 
informal consultations on the possibilities for devising those technical solutions, 
which would enhance the work of the Ad Hoc Committee. 

OTHER MATTERS 

87. The CHAIRMAN said that he had received a report earlier in the day from the 
Chairman of the working Group on detention reauesting that the work of the Group 
should continue throughout the current session in view of the progress already 
achieved. He recommended that that request should be approved. 

88. It was so decided. 

The meeting rose at 6.15 p.m. 


